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1.0 Call to Order

President Burns called the meeting to order at 7:34 pm.
2.0 
Approval of Minutes

2.1 
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to approve the minutes of the October 25, 2011 Regular Meeting*
VOTE: 5 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Kantaros, Hatter); 0 NAY; 
2 ABSTAIN (Cascio, Rich); 0 ABSENT
MOTION CARRIED

3.0 
Public Comment


None
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Rich, the Board voted to suspend the rules and take up Item 6.8.

VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Rich, Hatter, Cascio, Fleischhauer, Kantaros); 0 NAY; 
0 ABSTAIN;  0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED

6.8   

Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to accept the donation of $15,000 from the Friends of Rhinebeck Lacrosse to fully support the implementation of a Boys Club Lacrosse program during the Spring 2012 sports season. (See attached.)*
VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Rich, Hatter, Cascio, Fleischhauer, Kantaros); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED
Dr. Kantaros congratulated Roan Gideon and thanked him for his work and success in fundraising to make this activity possible. 

Ms. Rich also congratulated Roan Gideon and, noting that it is difficult even for a group of adults to raise this amount, commented that this was remarkable for a young person. Ms. Rich advised him to include this accomplishment on his college applications.
4.0 
Reports and Discussion

4.1 
Board of Education Obligations Under New York Law Sec. 1125*

Mr. Phelan explained that reviewing these obligations has been done every year since 2005 so that Board members are reminded that, under Education Law, school personnel are required to report any instances of the abuse of a child by an employee in a school setting. The material included in the Board packet expands on the definition of a school setting and explains that Board members, who are not typically considered school personnel, are also subject to this requirement.
4.2 
Board Committee Reports
Communications: Mrs. Hatter reported that the Committee discussed further how the District can communicate the information relating to the tax levy cap. Information will be disseminated on a month-to-month basis and will start with posting on the District website information for “Understanding the New York Tax Cap.” This will also be sent as an e-mail attachment to the school community. Meetings will be convened with the various stakeholder groups with information passed along as it is received from the State. The video about the District, produced last year, will be updated with work beginning in early Spring.

Mr. Phelan clarified that the video is not meant to be a message in support of the budget, which would not be appropriate, but rather a means of introducing to the community the District’s schools and activities: this communicates the “bang” the community gets for its buck. There is a new Board president, so the video would benefit from a message from Ms. Burns, the current Board president. 
Discussion followed about the new APPR, which will be reviewed at the CDEP meeting in December, and the work being done by the Team Leaders and Mr. Kreps regarding the teacher evaluation process that will be put into place.

5.0 
Comments

5.1
Good News

Mr. Phelan reported that while only verbal confirmation has been received so far, the District has been advised that, as has happened in the last several years, we will be receiving two $500 ExxonMobil Educational Alliance grants, thanks to the much appreciated sponsorship of Mr. Rich Matthies. One of the grants will support math and science activities at CLS and the other will support BMS/RHS math and science activities. The grants will appear on the agenda once written confirmation has been received and the Board can act at that time to accept the grants.

Ms. Rich commented on the success of the girls volleyball team, which appears poised to make it to States, as well as the boys’ cross country team, which won at MHALs, and along with a member of the girls cross country team who won at MHALs, who will be competing at the State meet.  Ms. Rich also noted that it is remarkable that such a tiny district has such skilled teams that rise so high. 

Mrs. Hatter added that the boys cross country team had won at sectionals.
President Burns commented that the Breakfast with the Board was a very nice activity and a good opportunity to interact with the faculty.
5.2 
Old Business

President Burns commented on the need to schedule a meeting related to Board Goal #2 and issues that arose at the end of last year. She requested that her colleagues pass along any particular issues that they wished to have discussed.
Discussion followed about the preliminary numbers provided by Mr. Burnell in the Board packet relating to the 2012-13 budget and the maximum allowable tax increase. It appears that the maximum the District can exceed last year’s tax levy is $571,992. Mr. Burnell noted that the District would be responsible for the entire increase in TRS contributions, given the formula devised by the State, which will be about $200,000, since the amount is not as high as originally thought. 
It was noted in the discussion that two important pieces of information will not be known until mid-January and February: the allowable levy growth factor and the tax base growth factor, respectively. The usefulness of an earlier budget development calendar was mentioned, which would allow more time for the Board to consider, and the administrators to craft, budget requests and come to decisions. Further discussion was put off until consideration of the Action Item related to the Budget Calendar.
5.3 
Public Comment

None

5.4 
Other

President Burns initiated a discussion about the Board’s responsibilities in filling the open seat on the Board of Education, arising from the resignation of Ms. Laurie Rich. Ms. Rich has submitted a letter of resignation, which was received by the District Clerk. President Burns noted that while it is the Board’s duty to fill the open seat within 90 days, the Board would have to decide if this should be done via a special election or appointment by the majority vote of the Board. Consideration would also have to be given to the effect on the constitution of the various committees and if any would require reorganization. 
Discussion followed with several Board members expressing concern about the expense of a special election, particularly in view of the vote already scheduled to take place in May, and that it would be difficult to use the money for such a purpose with the current fiscal constraints.  A ballpark estimate of the expense involved was placed at around $5,000. However, concern was expressed about using the appointment option which would seem un-democratic. Another factor would be the need for fiscal training for the new member despite the brevity of the term of service. It was noted that consideration and appointment of a former Board member would be a possibility.

Mrs. Hatter and Mr. Fleischhauer believe that the committees to which they belong with Ms. Rich could continue to function well with only two members.

Mr. Slayton commented that it had been great serving with Ms. Rich, whose leadership and wisdom will be missed. 

The issue will be discussed further at the November 22 meeting.

Mr. Slayton then brought up the issue of staff use of emails, noting that the Superintendent’s recommendation was to have the Personnel Committee take up the issue. Mr. Phelan reported that the Superintendent’s Conference Day in October had provided a workshop on the mechanics of e-mail communication and that a number of staff members had attended. Mrs. Cascio commented that the issue might need to be approached in a broader way. While there appears to be a reluctance on the part of some faculty to use electronic communications, which may present limitations on e-mail communications, speaking as the parent of a student involved in the college application process, there may be a broader issue of whether we’re using technology at all levels as well as it could be used in the best interest of the students.

6.0  
Action Items

Prior to consideration of the Consent Agenda, Mr. Slayton requested that Item 6.1.4 be pulled.
6.1
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the following consent items:
6.1.1
Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to approve the CSE and CPSE recommendations.*
6.1.2
Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to
 
declare the attached items as surplus for disposal.*
6.1.3  
Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to approve the Treasurers’ Reports (General Fund, September 2011).*
6.1.4 
*****PULLED ***** Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to adopt the Budget Development Calendar and Timelines for the 2012-13 Budget.* (See Item 6.10)
VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Rich, Hatter, Cascio, Fleischhauer, Kantaros); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED
6.2 
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Rich, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve an additional 2011-12 CLS Enrichment Program teacher. (See attached.)*
VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Rich, Hatter, Cascio, Kantaros); 0 NAY; 
1 ABSTAIN (Fleischhauer);  0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED
6.3 
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the appointment of an additional advisor for Rhinebeck  High School the 2011-12 school year. (See attached list.)*

VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Rich, Hatter, Cascio, Fleischhauer, Kantaros); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED
6.4 
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve an additional Mentor for a 2011-12 mid-school year hire. (See attached)*
VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Rich, Hatter, Cascio, Fleischhauer, Kantaros); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED
6.5  
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the list of additional emergency conditional substitute teachers and substitute non-instructional staff for the 2011-12 school year.*

VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Rich, Hatter, Cascio, Fleischhauer, Kantaros); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED
6.6 
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to appoint Cheryl Stanley to the civil service position of Food Service Worker, effective October 24, 2011, at a rate of $10.77 per hour for a three-and-a-half (3 ½) hour day, with a 26 week probationary period.*
VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Rich, Hatter, Cascio, Fleischhauer, Kantaros); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED
6.7 
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to appoint Shari Race to the civil service position of Food Service Worker, effective October 24, 2011, at a rate of $10.77 per hour for a three-and-a-half (3 ½) hour day, with a 26 week probationary period.*
VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Rich, Hatter, Cascio, Fleischhauer, Kantaros); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN;  0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED


6.8   
********* CONSIDERED PREVIOUSLY  Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to accept the donation of $15,000 from the Friends of Rhinebeck Lacrosse to fully support the implementation of a Boys Club Lacrosse program during the Spring 2012 sports season. (See attached.)*
6.9 Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to approve the 2011-12 Superintendent’s Administrative Goals. (See attached.)*
Prior to the vote, the Board members commented on: 1) the positive effect of having the Superintendent’s Goals work in sync with the Board goals; 2) the need to incorporate into the work on Goal #2 a consideration of what obstacles students may believe they face in getting into college and determine what help the District might be able to provide; and 3) an estimated time for the roll out of the results of the Alumni Survey.

VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Rich, Hatter, Cascio, Fleischhauer, Kantaros); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED
6.10
Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to adopt the Budget Development Calendar and Timelines for the 2012-13 Budget.*


(This Item was previously pulled from the Consent Agenda)
Prior to the vote, Mr. Phelan reported that Mr. Slayton had asked if the calendar dates could be moved up to begin the process earlier. Upon consideration and review, Mr. Burnell believes that December 13 would be reasonable for the rollover budget, with a date of January 24 for the first draft budget, which would incorporate administrative requests. Mr. Phelan cautioned that, while it is important to have budget information to share with the public as early as possible, it would not be prudent to move too far ahead with “fuzzy” numbers. Mr. Phelan then distributed a revised Budget Calendar reflecting the changes mentioned by Mr. Burnell. Mr. Phelan also noted that the date for the Budget Workshop remains the same.

A brief discussion followed about the changes, with consensus expressed on moving to adopt the revised Budget Calendar as presented at the meeting. 
Ms. Rich commented on the value of getting information as early as possible to the public about the effects of the budget constraints so that the community would know where to direct their anger. Ms. Rich also commented that the tax cap enacted in New York State is the strictest in the country, did not take into account what would happen to education, and that the unfunded mandates were never removed. 

VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Rich, Hatter, Cascio, Fleischhauer, Kantaros); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED
7.0   
Executive Session
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to enter Executive Session at 8:50 pm for the purpose of discussion of collective bargaining negotiations pursuant to Article 14 of the Civil Service Law.

VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Rich, Hatter, Cascio, Fleischhauer, Kantaros); 
0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN;  0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to return to Regular session at 9:59 pm.

VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Rich, Hatter, Cascio, Fleischhauer, Kantaros); 0 NAY; 
0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to appoint Joseph Phelan as Clerk Pro Tempore.

VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Rich, Hatter, Cascio, Fleischhauer, Kantaros); 0 NAY; 
0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED
8.0  
Adjournment

Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to adjourn at 10:00 pm.

VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Rich, Hatter, Cascio, Fleischhauer, Kantaros); 
0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN;  0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED
Respectfully submitted, 

Margaret Todisco

District Clerk

Joseph Phelan

Clerk Pro Tempore

